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April 7, 2025 
BY EMAIL ONLY 

Hon. Susan Manchester, Senator 
Chair, Senate Government Oversight Committee 
Senate Building, Room 048 
Columbus OH 43215 

Manchester@ohiosenate.gov 
Ellie Bain@ohiosenate.gov 

RE: HB 96 Hearing 
Dear Senator Manchester: 

I am informed that the Senate Government Oversight Committee will consider 
Substitute House Bill 96 Budget provisions, including for subjects in the Department of 
Commerce and the Ohio Board of Building Appeals. 

On behalf of the American Institute of Architects, Ohio Society; the Ohio Chapter 
of the American Society of Landscape Architects, and the National Electrical 
Contractors Association, Toledo Chapter, I wish to testify about these associations’ 
concerns with an exception to the Ohio Basic Building Code in the Substitute Bill at 
pages 2314 and 2315, lines 6685 through 66875, R.C. 3737.83: 

(G) For purposes of determining whether the state fire code requires an
automatic sprinkler system or other fire  suppression system in an agricultural 
structure, as defined  under section 901.53 of the Revised Code, the state fire 
marshal shall not include accessory spaces that have accessible means of egress 
in compliance with the "Americans with Disabilities Act  of 1990," 42 U.S.C. 
12102 et seq., in the calculations for  square footage or occupant load of the 
structure's fire area.  "Accessory spaces" specifically includes covered or 
uncovered decks and patios that are not fully enclosed by surrounding walls. 

This substantive exception to the Ohio Basic Building Code concerns the health, 
safety, and welfare of the Ohio public.  The language has not been the subject of stand-
alone legislation this session, but was added for the first time in the Substitute Bill.  The 
language does not belong in the State budget.     

Two years ago, a similar provision appeared in Amended Substitute House Bill 
33, the previous Budget legislation.  The Governor line-item vetoed this provision with 
the following veto message: 
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Exemption from Fire Code Sprinkler Requirements 

This item exempts certain open-air structures from fire code sprinkler 
requirements and gives the director of the Ohio Department of Commerce the 
authority to dictate local fire code enforcement. Ohio's building and fire codes 
are based on model codes developed by experts on fire science and risks. 
Allowing specific structures to be exempt from sprinkler requirements would 
deteriorate the impact of precautions meant to protect building occupants from 
fire hazards. Our current system is designed to have strict standards with the 
ability for local inspectors to issue variances from certain codes when 
appropriate, and this provision could result in a significant life safety risk to 
Ohioans. Further, giving the Director of Commerce authority over the 
enforcement of local fire code would be an improper insertion of a state agency 
into the operations of Ohio's local governments and impede their ability to 
protect their residents. 

Therefore, this veto is in the public interest. 

It does not appear that your Committee is scheduled for a hearing at this time.  
Please let me know when I might have the opportunity to testify.  I am pleased to meet 
with you or to discuss by phone any details. 

Thank you for your consideration. 

Sincerely, 

/s/ Luther L. Liggett, Jr. 

Luther L. Liggett, Jr. 

lll/encl. 

 












